Model letter 4 from the head teacher of a primary, secondary or special school (or PRU notifying the parent(s) of a pupil of compulsory school age of a pupil’s permanent exclusion.

Note: The headteacher must notify the parents without delay of the decision to suspend, ideally by telephone. The telephone call must be followed without delay by a letter - or electronically if that mode already exists with parent. Statutory guidance – information concerning off-site provision should be provided as soon as possible. For a Child Looked After, this must be provided on the first day following the exclusion. 

NB if the pupil concerned is under 18 the letter is sent to the parent.  If the pupil is 18 or over the letter is to be adapted and sent to the pupil.

Dear (Name of parent),

(Name of pupil)

Permanent exclusion
I regret to inform you of my decision to permanently exclude (name of pupil) with effect from (date). This means that (name of pupil) will not be allowed in this school/PRU unless he/she is reinstated by the Governing Body/Academy Trust/PRU management committee (please delete as appropriate).
I realise that this exclusion may well be upsetting for you and your family, but my decision to permanently exclude (name of pupil) has not been taken lightly. (Name of pupil) has been excluded in response to a serious breach of the school’s behaviour policy: 
(Give full reasons for the exclusion – include any other relevant/related previous history here).

You have a duty to ensure that your child is not present in a public place in school hours during the first five school days of this exclusion, that is on (specify the precise dates) unless there is reasonable justification for this. I must advise you that you may be prosecuted or receive a penalty notice from the local authority if your child is present in a public place during normal school hours on those dates, it will be for you to show reasonable justification.

For the first five school days of the exclusion, we will set work for (name of pupil). This will be emailed or posted to you (detail the arrangements for this) and I would ask you to ensure this work is completed and returned promptly to the school for marking. Alternative arrangements for (name of pupil)’s education will be made from the sixth school day of the exclusion onwards – i.e., from (specify the date) (N.B this may be a different date if supervised education is being provided earlier than the sixth day). Enfield Local Authority (or if the pupil is an out-borough resident, name the home authority) will provide suitable full-time education.
(Delete the next section as appropriate)

(If pupil lives in Enfield) Before the governing body meeting has taken place a representative from the education provision in the Local Authority will contact you to invite you and (name of pupil) to a meeting to discuss the education that (name of pupil) will receive during the exclusion and the purpose of that meeting is to ensure that your child continues with their learning whilst out of school; this meeting is not linked in any way to the outcome of the Governors Body/Academy Trust/PRU management committee (delete as appropriate) meeting and the date for that meeting will be sent to you separately. 
(If the pupil lives in another local authority) I have also today informed (insert appropriate name of appropriate LA) of your child’s exclusion and they will be in touch with you about arrangements for his/her education from the sixth school day of the exclusion.  You can contact them at/on [give details of relevant local authority’s contact details].

As this is a permanent exclusion, the Governing Body/Academy Trust/PRU management committee (delete as appropriate) have a statutory duty to meet to consider the exclusion. At the meeting you may make representations to the Governing Body/Academy Trust/PRU management committee (delete as appropriate) if you wish to ask them to reinstate your child in school. The latest date by which the Governing Body/Academy Trust/PRU management committee (delete as appropriate) must meet is (specify the date – no later than 15 school days after the date of this exclusion) and will endeavour to arrange the meeting at a date and time that is convenient for you within this timeframe. If you wish to make representations to the Governing Body/Academy Trust/PRU management committee (delete as appropriate) please contact (give name of the Clerk or the contact at the school) on/at (contact details – address, phone number, email) as soon as possible. If it is appropriate your child may also be involved in this meeting taking into considering his/her age and understanding.   
You will, whether you choose to make representations or not, be notified by the Clerk to the Governing Body/Academy Trust/PRU management committee (delete as appropriate) of the time, date and location of the meeting. You may also if you wish, be accompanied at the meeting by a friend and/or representative.  Additionally, please advise us if you have a special needs or disability, that would affect your ability to attend a meeting at the school. Also, please inform (give name of the Clerk or the contact at the school) if it would be helpful for you to have an interpreter present at the meeting?
The Governing Body/Academy Trust/PRU management committee (delete as appropriate) will request from the school written evidence in advance of the meeting (this will include witness statements and information relevant to the exclusion) and this will be circulated where possible at least five school days before that meeting. If you have any written evidence that you wish to be considered by the Governing Body/Academy Trust/PRU management committee (delete as appropriate) please send it to (give name of the Clerk or the contact at the school) as soon as possible before the meeting.  
I have informed Mrs Vonda Taylor-Broughton, School Exclusion Officer, Enfield Local Authority of your child’s exclusion who will be able to provide information on the process of the exclusion, her contact details are; Enfield Civic Centre, Ground floor, Silver Street, EN1 3XA, Tel: 020-8379-4985. 
You may find the following sources for confidential advice and information useful: 

Enfield Special Educational Needs and Disabilities Information Advice and Support Service offer impartial free information and support.

Enfield SENDIASS, formally Every Parent and Child, Community House, 311 Fore Street, Lower Edmonton N9 0PZ Tel: 0208 373 6243/6273, their advice line is open from 9am to 5pm Monday to Friday, except Bank Holidays and 24th December to 1st January or at  http://www.enfieldparents.org.uk/ 
Coram Children’s Legal Centre:  aim to provide free, legal, impartial advice and information to parents on state education matters. They can be contacted on 

Tel: 0207-520-0300 their advice line is open from 8am to 8pm Monday to Friday, except Bank Holidays and 24th December to 1st January. 

or at  http://www.childrenslegalcentre.com/
ACE Education Advice and Information Service: they can be contacted Monday to Wednesday from 10am-1pm during term time only on Tel: 0300 0115 142 or 
at http://www.ace-ed.org.uk
A copy of the Government’s statutory guidance ‘Exclusion from maintained schools, Academies and Pupil Referral Units in England’ can be found on the Department for Education website at: http://www.gov.uk/government/publications/school-exclusion 
Further advice information 

If you believe that the exclusion has occurred as a result of discrimination relating to a disability, you may make a claim under the Equality Act 2010 to the First Tier Tribunal (Special Educational Needs and Disability) http://www.justice.gov.uk/tribunals/send  Making a claim would not affect your right to make representations to the discipline committee/behaviour management committee/ Academy trust (delete as necessary).

Where considered relevant by the headteacher the following can also be included

For drug/alcohol/substance abuse exclusions 

Compass UK Enfield Sort It; offers support, free advice and assistance and can be contacted on Tel: 0208 360 9102 from Monday to Friday 9am-5pm, except Bank Holidays and 24th December to 1st January or

at: https://www.compass-uk.org/services/enfield-sort-it
Traveller Education Support Services (TESS):  https://www.education-ni.gov.uk/articles/education-traveller-children
The National Autistic Society (NAS) School Exclusion Service (England): can be contacted on Tel: 0808 800 4002/4104 their advice line is open 10am – 12noon & 1pm - 3pm Monday to Friday except Bank Holidays and 24th December to 1st January or on http://www.schoolexclusions@nas.org
The Independent Provider of Special Education Advice (IPSEA) can be contacted on
Tel: 01799 582030 Monday to Friday, 9am-5pm or http://www.ipsea.org.uk
Yours sincerely,
Executive Headteacher or Principal / Headteacher / Acting Headteacher / Principal

School name

c.c. 
Chair of the Governing Body/Academy Trust/PRU management committee  

Name of Local Authority Officer

